

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 9TH AUGUST 2010
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors H A Harding, , W Graham, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
10/16:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, M Black, S Blaney, G Hartin, D M McAllister and O McMullan.

Chairman’s Business

Sympathies 

Councillor McConaghy gave Council’s sympathies to any families in Moyle who had suffered bereavement.  He informed members that he was saddened by the untimely death at the weekend and gave his sympathies to the family involved.
Events attended by Chairman
Councillor McConaghy outlined the events he had attended since the last meeting, and he congratulated Mr & Mrs Dunlop of Ballyness Caravan Park in Bushmills on their success.  He also congratulated the organisers of the AMRRC for a well run event.  
Councillor P McShane stated that the Armoy Road Race had been an excellent event and stated that Council should continue its support.
Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he wished to congratulate Mr & Mrs Dunlop on their award and suggested that a reception should be held by Council to mark this success.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Calour Gas Village of the Year Awards
Councillor C McShane congratulated Ballintoy in being shortlisted for the Calour Gas Village of the Year awards.  She sent her best wishes and support for this competition.
Councillor McConaghy stated that the village deserved to be rewarded and that it had been kept very well.

Councillor Newcombe commended the work which had been ongoing in the village.
Retrospective Approval for duties

Councillor McConaghy asked the Councillor P McShane’s attendance at the Puck Fair and his attendance at the PPS21 Seminar in Cookstown would be deemed an approved duty.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That attendance be deemed an approved duty.”
10/16:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH JUNE 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th June 2010, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th June 2010 be adopted”.
10/16:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH JUNE 2010

Picnic tables at Woodvale

Councillor McIlroy enquired if picnic tables had been provided at the kickabout area in Woodvale.


The HTS stated that he had some concerns in the provision of these due to potential vandalism.  He informed members however that if this was the wish of the Council he could go ahead with the provision of these.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he took exception at this remark and informed members that stated that Bushmills was not mentioned on the vandalism list for this meeting.  


Councillor McConaghy stated that Bushmills had been quite free of vandalism.


After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That Council go ahead with the provision of these picnic tables.”


Liscolman Playing Fields

Councillor Graham enquired about the possibility of having a fence erected around the playpark at Liscolman to stop dogs straying into the play area.  He informed members that the dogs were fouling the bark in the play area and also that glass items were being left there.
After further discussion, it was agreed that costings would be brought back for fencing of the play area at Liscolman.

10/16:04
PLAYBOARD PRESENTATION ON BEHALF OF THE OFMDFM



Councillor McConaghy welcomed Mr Alan Herron from Playboard and Ms Brenda Stevenson from OFMDFM to the meeting.



Mr Herron stated that their research showed that play, leisure and physical activity was linked to both physical and mental health and development.  He informed members that this was connected to a break down of anti-social behaviour and a critical component of social and economic health care indicators.  He stated that more play and leisure led to stronger communities, tackling exclusion, economic wellbeing, environmental sustainability, inter-generational activities, safer communities, health and well-being and staying safe.


He outlined to members the journey so far of the development of the plan, beginning in 1991 with the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child, continuing in 2003 with the establishment of the NI Commissioner for Children & Young People.  In 2006 he informed members that there was the 10 year strategy “Our Children and Young People Our Pledge”, and that in 2009 the NI Executive released their Play and Leisure Statement.  He stated that this has culminated in 2010 with the Play and Leisure Implementation Plan.  He informed members that the development of this plan was carried out with key government departments and a broad range of other organisations including the Children’s Commissioner and engagement with children and young people.


Mr Herron gave a broad overview of the implementation focus of the plan.  He stated that places and spaces for play and leisure needed to be supported from the beginning at the planning and design stages.  He informed members that public spaces needed to be more accessible and that unused land could possibly be land banked for use again.  He stated that championing play and leisure needed to be a main focus and that the access to play and leisure needed to be recognised as a right.  He stated that child friendly communities needed to be achieved.


Mr Herron stated that in seeking to realise the ambitions of the Play and Leisure Implementation Plan the following would be proposed; the establishment of a Play and Leisure partnership structure within each council area; working together to support each other.  The completion of an audit of Play and Leisure within each locale, development of local operational plans linked to the regional plan and the embedding of partnership engagement with wider strategic bodies for example Children’s Services Planning.


He informed members that the Partnership core would be Council, Community and Children and Young People in connection with OFMDFM.  He stated that councils have traditionally played a key role in play and leisure provision and were ideally placed to lead cross-sectoral Play and Leisure partnerships. He informed members that the community at the core would give local ownership and ensure that local people could influence future strategy and that the model would be truly participative with children and young people’s voices at the core.


Mr Herron stated that in order to realise the plan they were seeking to support councils along with OFMDFM in negotiating a level of support aimed at realising the Play & Leisure strategy.  He informed members that this would include; one-off financial support to initiate partnerships process at a level to be determined.  The delivery of a series of risk seminars aimed at supporting local delivery. Delivery of Play Shaper programme including other professional organisations and access to research data to assist with audit processes, he stated that OFMDFM had researched data including access to numbers of children in localities.



Councillor Newcombe stated that this had been a long process and had taken a long time to get a plan in place.  He enquired how long it would be until the funding would be available for this project.
Ms Stevenson stated that the funds were available and ready to be spent.  She informed members that this was a priority for the executive.  She stated that there was a pot of money and that the amount each council would get would depend upon how many council’s would be participating.
In reply to Councillors comments Mr Herron stated that there would not be an application process for funding but rather it would be available to all Councils interested in working with the model.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.
In response to Councillors queries Ms Stevenson stated that children would be classed as 0 -18.
Councillor Newcombe stated that parks could cater for ages up to 10 or 11 but that there was a big gap for activities for children from 12 – 18.  He informed members that the Youth Council included young people up to the age of 26.  
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.
After further discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That the HTLS would liaise with Playboard re their presentation and plan and bring further details back to Council for consideration.
10/16:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for the Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Referring to previous discussion, the HTS stated that he wished to make clear that there had been vandalism in many areas in relation to picnic tables and that this was not just a concern in Woodvale.

Telescopic Handler

The HTS stated that four tenders had been received for the supply and delivery of a telescopic handler.  He informed members that the lowest tender from JPM Contracts was for a second hand telescopic and did not comply with the specification for a new machine.  He stated that the next lowest tender fully met the specification. 

After discussion,

Councillor Graham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council agree to purchase a Deici telescopic handler for the sum of £39,000.”

Demolition of Market Street Toilets
The HTS stated that two tenders had been received on Friday 6th August and outlined details of these.  He informed members that due to the large cost difference it was recommended to wait until the Architect completed his tender evaluation report before awarding the contract.

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the tender be awarded to the lowest tender subject to the Architect’s evaluation report and that if there were any problems identified that the issue be brought back to Council.”

New Automatic Toilets for Market Street

The HTS stated that invites to tender for a new Automatic Public Convenience (APC) for Market Street were advertised on 24th June.  He informed members that the return date was 16th July and two tenders were returned each with options to purchase outright or lease.  He stated that one tenderer presented a number of options and these along with the other tender were worth exploring further
After discussion, it was agreed that further information would be sought on the new Automatic Toilets for Market Street through visiting neighbouring councils with these installed.  It was agreed that references would also be sought from these Councils.
Update for Bushmills Changing Room Procurement

The HTS stated that there were 67 Pre Qualification Questionnaires (PQQ’s) issued to interested companies. He informed members that 13 were returned before closing date on 9th July 2010.  He stated that the assessment of PQQ’s was currently on-going and it was expected that the tender documents for ‘Invitation To Tender’(ITT) stage would be issued during week beginning 9th August with a proposed return date of 10th September 2010.  He stated that it was anticipated that work would begin on-site early October 2010.

Councillor P McShane stated that he understood that the Department of Culture Arts and Leisure had a pot of money which would be coming available in September and that it might be possible to gain 100% funding for this project.  He asked that Council look into this possibility.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the funds had been set aside in the last two years of rates and that the current structure was not fit for purpose.

Councillor C McShane stated that enquiries should be made if it would not delay the project.

The Clerk stated that this option could be explored whilst the process was ongoing.

After discussion, it was agreed to send a letter to DCAL to enquire about possible funding becoming available in September in relation to the Bushmills changing facilities.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

Macmillan 100th Year Celebrations in 2011

 The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Macmillan Cancer Support, asking Moyle District Council for their support in their 100th year celebrations in 2011.  He informed members that they requested council help them in their celebrations by designing a flower bed as a tribute to Macmillan.
After discussion,
Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the HTS would explore the possibilities of what kind of flower bed could be arranged to celebrate the Macmillan 100th year celebrations in 2011.

Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.
Anti-Litter Campaign Proposal for NI

The HTS stated that Tidy Northern Ireland had proposed to instigate a NI wide anti-littering media campaign supported by all 26 councils.  He informed members that the cost of this campaign would be divided among all councils.  He stated that in summary it was proposed to carry out either Option 1 – TV, radio and outdoor campaign at a cost to Moyle District Council of £1,404 or Option 2 - TV only campaign, at a cost of £841.   He stated that Council was asked to respond stating whether it could support Option 1 or failing that, Option 2.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That money be spent in Moyle to organise a clean up day for the benefit of local communities in Moyle.”

This was agreed.  It was also agreed that this should involve local community groups and schools if possible.

Councillor Newcombe returned to the meeting.

Request for Memorial Bench
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from a resident of Bayview Road requesting Council consider placing a memorial bench for her husband at the lay-by on the Carrickmore Road.  

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That this request be agreed.”

Removal of Two Disabled Car Parking Spaces at Sheskburn House
The HTS stated that the re-design of the back car park at Sheskburn House as part of the DDA works included a total of six disabled parking spaces.  He informed members that this was more that the requirement under DDA regulations.  He stated therefore it was proposed to reduce the number of disabled spaces to four to facilitate more general usage of the car park.

Councillor McIlroy stated that family parking was a requirement also.
After discussion, it was agreed that two of the six disabled parking spaces would be returned to general usage.  It was also agreed that two parent & child spaces would be provided at the Community Centre.

Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.

Update on Traffic calming scheme at Ballycastle Harbour

The HTS stated that work was substantially complete at the harbour car park.  He informed members that there had been very positive feedback from both residents and the general public regarding the improvements to the area.  He stated that it was proposed to invite Roads Service back to a follow up meeting to discuss proposals to continue traffic calming scheme along the full extent of Bayview Road.

Councillor McDonnell stated that parking was extremely difficult at the minute in the area.  He informed members that the Ferry Terminal was not very accessible either.  He stated that only one gate was opened and that it was very tight to get into.  He informed members that there were also six spaces being used by a boat trailer, tractor and cylinders and drums.  He stated that this looked like a scrap yard from a distance.
Councillor C McShane agreed with these comments and stated that this area should be reinstated as car parking.

The HTS stated that there had been agreement that there would be an area set aside for boat users.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Harbour Supervisor would be asked to look into trailers and various items being left in the Ferry Terminal car park.  It was also agreed that both gates to the car park would be left open to facilitate parking more easily.
Vandalism in the Moyle Area from 7th June 2010 – 30th July 2010
The HTS outlined vandalism which had taken place on Council Property within the district.  

Councillor Newcombe stated that he was saddened by the vandalism of life saving equipment and enquired if some sort of alarm could be fitted to these.
The HTS stated that these were inspected regularly.
Councillor P McShane stated that it was very disappointing to see that this list had increased again and condemned the vandals responsible for burning life saving equipment.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That gates be fitted onto the dug outs at the Quay Road football pitch.”

Signage

In reply to comments from Councillor Harding it was agreed that the HTS would look into the provision of replacement signage at Toberdoney Cross, Moyarget Road and Knocklayde View.

Millennium Park Pond

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that the Millennium Pond had been filled in and that this would be top soiled once the contractor was satisfied that there were no damp spots or subsidence.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”
10/16:04
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

National Trust Request for Temporary Diversion of Ulster Way/Causeway Coast  Way

The HTLS stated that the National Trust had requested Council make a temporary path order for the section of the Ulster Way/Causeway Coast Way cliff top path from the current GCVC to the Shepherds Path for a three month period (25th October 2010 until 25th January 2011). He informed members that the request was being made to safeguard public access, in advance of planned building works at the new Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre.

He stated that under Article 19 of the Access to the Countryside (NI) Order 1983 the Council may make an order to either divert or close a right of way for up to three months if it was satisfied it was expedient to do so and in the interests of farming, forestry or other reasons. He informed members that the power only became available once an application had been made to the Council; the Council could not itself initiate an order without being requested to do so. 
The HTLS stated that there were no statutory requirements to consult on, or give notice or advertise the making of such orders, nor was there any provision for objections or representations to be made. He informed members that such orders did not need to be confirmed therefore, but come into effect when they were made or on the date specified in the order. He stated that once an order had been made, the Council had only to ensure that a copy was displayed throughout the period of the diversion or closure at either end of the affected path. 
After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Council approve the National Trust Request for temporary diversion of Ulster Way/Causeway Coast Way for a three month period from 25th October until 25th January 2011.”

Sandy Port, Ballintoy 

The HTLS stated that further to previous reports the Land & Property Service (LPS) had discussed the issues of legal costs in establishing a public right of way with Council’s legal advisor. He informed members that taking this factor into consideration,  the matter could be settled by the purchase of the laneway for £3,000 including costs from the land owner and this would be acceptable to the LPS.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council purchase the laneway at Sandy Port, Ballintoy for the price of £3,000.”

The meeting continued out of committee.
After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.
10/16:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Expressions of Interest – Former Amusement Arcade, Bayview Road

            

The ACE stated that McIlroy’s Estate Agents had been negotiating with interested parties regarding possible business ventures and the best possible rent for the former amusement arcade at Bayview Road, Ballycastle.  She informed members that there had been 10-12 viewings in the past 6-8 weeks.  She stated that there had also been a suggestion of letting the premises out over the Lammas Fair.

After discussion, it was agreed that expressions of interest would be re-advertised for the former Amusement Arcade, Bayview Road, Ballycastle. It was also agreed that if there was a possibility of letting this property for the Lammas Fair the agent would negotiate an appropriate rental income.
Land at North Street Ballycastle

The ACE stated that this matter had been deferred following deferral at the July meeting.

She informed members that correspondence from the Local Government Auditor had indicated two possible options regarding disposal.
She stated that Council could apply to DOE to approve the disposal, under Section 96 of the Local Government Act (NI) 1972, if they were concerned that it could not demonstrate that best practice had been achieved, or alternatively, put the disposal on the open market with a reserve price of at least the LPS estimate. This option would however incur costs.
            

The ACE stated that if Council were keen to progress with the disposal of the surplus lands the above two options should be considered.
After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,

“That Council apply to DOE to approve the disposal under Section 96 at the price recommended by LPS for the sale.”

Data Protection

The ACE stated that following a recent query by a member of the public, it was proposed that any correspondence received from the public would have personal data removed before circulation.  She informed members that this was in accordance with the principles of the Data Protection Act.
After discussion, it was agreed to refer to the Information Commissioner for advice with regard to personal data on correspondence received from the public for circulation at Council.
Disability Action Plan
After discussion, it was agreed that the final version of the Disability Action Plan would be deferred until the first Council Meeting in September.

Registration Service Expenditure

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from GRO regarding the financial challenges facing the government and subsequent reductions in the Departmental budget GRO has been instructed to explore ways of reducing expenditure both in GRO and in relation to the provision of the Registration Service in all Council areas.

She informed members that as Council was aware we had a part-time Registrar and two deputy’s purely on cost recovery basis and therefore there was no scope for reduction.
Councillor Harding stated that she wouldn’t like to think that there would be any effect to the service in the district.
The Clerk stated that the service may have to be reduced at some point.
Correspondence from Northern Ireland Water

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Northern Ireland Water proposing the sum of £2900 as compensation arising from the laying of a pipe through Council land at Quay Road, Town Parks, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept this sum.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report would be adopted”.
10/16:08
SUPPORT PSNI OVER 12TH HOLIDAY PERIOD AND HOW THEY



MANAGED DEALING WITH RIOTOUS BEHAVIOUR



(Requested by Councillor Graham)
Councillor Graham asked that Council support a letter being sent to the Police Constable in Belfast to congratulate the PSNI for the way in which they managed the riotous behaviour over the 12th of July period.
Councillor C McShane stated that it was not Council policy to send such letters.  She informed members that this was an issue for the Council area in question.  She informed members that she felt that it would be more apt to concentrate on encouraging groups to find resolutions for contentious marches.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this issue could be raised at the DPP meeting as Council did not send such letters.

Councillor Graham stated that he would take this to the DPP meeting but that it would have been nice to have a broader base of Council support.
10/16:09
RE-EXAMINE THE COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE GRANT



(Requested by Councillor Graham)

Councillor Graham asked that Council look seriously at this Grant.  He informed members that this needed to be made more acceptable to the Unionist Community.  He stated that the Nationalist side of the community was gaining most benefit.  He suggested that the panel should be made up of 3 unionist and 3 nationalist members so that there could be no over-riding majority, he stated that this could help alleviate any possible problems.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had read the criteria and that he could see no reason for any objections.  He informed members that this was fairly laid out and was a fair criteria.  He stated that this did not benefit one side or another.  He informed members that the criteria could not be overlooked.  He stated that the GAA had been awarded grants as they owned their own property and met the criteria set down.  He informed members that Council owned property had also had money set aside at rates time for improvements.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the criteria was there and had to be adhered to.  He stated that only those making applications and meeting the criteria could be considered for funding.  He stated that the point scoring system at the end is where some unfairness could come into the process and that he had refused to be associated with an end result based upon this system.
Councillor Newcombe stated that members should be trying to get away from the head count idea of them and us.

Councillor P McShane stated that Councillor McIlroy had been unhappy with another award which had been the Summer Scheme Grants and that he was entitled to feel unhappy if he wanted to.  He stated that with this scheme in question, the GAA had availed of these grants as they owned their own pitches.  He suggested that Councillor Graham might have a problem with the GAA gaining grants.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was in agreement with Councillor McConaghy’s remarks.  She informed members that she was disappointed to hear a them and us scenario from Councillor Graham.  She stated that she was fully in support of the work of the committee in question.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting proceed.”
10/16:10
COUNCIL RECEPTION FOR MOYLE NIFRS


(Requested by Councillor C McShane)

Councillor C McShane stated that there had been a presentation from NIFRS at the last Council meeting.  He stated that she had noted the positive comments made by members to Mr O’Reilly regarding the Moyle NIFRS and informed members that she felt that it would be fitting to hold a civic reception in tribute to their work in the district and their charity work.

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That a civic reception be held.”
10/16:11
MOTION FROM COUNCILLOR C MCSHANE
“That this Council rejects the Dept of Environment’s proposals to phase out the 10b permit system.  Such a proposal, if implemented, will have an adverse impact on the sustainability of community organisations and on the lives of vulnerable people who live in isolated rural areas.”

Councillor C McShane stated that she wished this item to be placed on the next agenda for discussion.

This was agreed.

Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.
10/16:12
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Professional Development Conference for Councillors, Computer and IT Development Skills for Councillors; A Business Perspective. To be held on Friday 3rd – Sunday 6th September 2010 at Keadeen Hotel, Curragh Road, Newbridge, Co Kildare

There were no nominations for this conference.


Annual Building Control Convention 2010, Global Impacts – Addressing the Risks.  To be held on 12th – 13th October 2010 at Slieve Donard Hotel, Newcastle

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor Graham would attend the Annual Building Control Convention 2010 through his place on the Northern Group of Councils Building Control Inspectorate.


Clare Tourist Council, A National Tourism Conference – Achieving World Class Tourism. To be held on Thursday 25th – Saturday 27th November 2010 at Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed


Councillor Blaney



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge



Councillor McIlroy proposed



Councillor Graham



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge
Councillor Harding left the meeting at this point.


10/16:13
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Application for the renewal of a Bookmaking Office Licence for Willstan Ltd for 5 North Street, Ballycastle.

Application for the renewal of a Bookmaking Office Licence for Willstan Ltd for 3 Ann Street, Ballycastle.

Application for the renewal of a Bookmaking Office Licence for Toals Bookmakers for 1 Bridge Street, Cushendall.

Application for the renewal of a Bookmaking Office Licence for Ciara McCusker for premises at Main Street, Bushmills.

There were no objections to the above applications.

10/16:14
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
Transfer Deed in respect of steps and pathway at Kenbane Castle being transferred to DOE.


Memorandum and Deed of Sale in respect of Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,



“That the listed documents be signed and sealed.”
10/16:15
CORRESPONDENCE

Northern Ireland Executive – Consultation Notice – Sustainable Development Implementation Plan
This correspondence was noted.

Email dated 22nd July 2010 from Sandra McMillan, DETI regarding Consultation on changes to the Renewable Energy Guarantees of Origin (REGOs)

This correspondence was noted.

Letter dated 26th July 2010 from the Department of Justice regarding Consultation on Proposals to Achieve Best Evidence in Criminal Proceedings

This correspondence was noted.

Letter dated 27th July 2010 from Roads Service regarding a request for a footway on Kilnadore Road, Cushendall
This correspondence was noted.

Press Release from NILGA regarding cuts to Local Government’s ‘Resource Funding’

This correspondence was noted.

Letter dated 29th July 2010 from Shane’s Park Residents Group regarding the installation of an ornamental Road Sign
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council agree to support the Shane’s Park Residents group in the installation of an Ornamental Road Sign.”

Letter dated 30th July 2010 from the Department for Employment and Learning regarding Regulations to Prohibit the Blacklisting of Trade Unionists – A Consultation Document
This correspondence was noted.

Correspondence regarding the Ballinasloe October Fair
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillors McIlroy, Graham, C McShane and Newcombe be nominated to attend the Ballinasloe October Fair.”
10/16:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that the Christmas lights at the Bushmills Clock tower would be investigated and removed if they were Council property
The meeting concluded at 21:20pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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